Flintridge Preparatory School

Parents Association Meeting Minutes
March 9, 2010

Meeting Summary (detailed minutes follow)

Vanessa Walker-Oakes, Director of College Counseling
· Colleges use standardized testing to provide national standards for evaluating applicants

· The SAT, while important, is second to grades

· The SAT should be taken no earlier than spring of junior year

· Tests are taken beginning June of sophomore year, and also junior or senior year as appropriate

· Most schools require two subject tests, in different areas

· The SAT and ACT are interchangeable, although the SAT involves abstract reasoning while the ACT is more content-driven

· Test preparation, if any, should be done during the summer between junior and senior year

· Colleges are looking for intellectual and community engagement

· The last two years of high school should reflect a student's passions

· Prep will help advise and guide students regarding the balance of their workload, including AP classes v. regular

Rhonda Kozacik, President
· Recognition of committee chairs and volunteers: Terry Meurer (college hosting), Luan Chan (Prep Library), Kathy Swaidan (9th grade community service), Jennifer McFadden and Theresa King (Carnival), Paula Lowery and Susan Haigh (minutes)
· Next year's executive slate and proposed bylaws changes are being finalized. They will be announced shortly by email.

Karen Turchan, Treasurer
· Current balances: $37,689 in checking account; $10,400 in money market account. The latter is used every few years for a gift to Prep.

· The gift funds will be used this year for to purchase a Tricaster, allowing broadcasting of Prep events over the school's internet. 

Upcoming Events
· AFS Lunch, 3/17

· Mailing Meeting, 3/17

· Carnival, 3/26 - 6:00pm  - 11:00pm. Contact Theresa King or Jennifer McFadden for volunteer opportunities.

· Grandparents' Day, 5/14. Contact Shannon Cohen for volunteer opportunities.

· Spring Musical: Fiddler on the Roof, 3/18-3/21

· Senior Horizons, 3/31 and 4/1

· Father's Club mixer, end of April.

· Prep Golf Tournament and dinner, 5/3.

· Spring Luncheon, 5/12.

· Faculty Appreciation Day, June. Contact Leslie Levy for volunteer opportunities.

Next meeting: Tuesday, April 20 at Verdugo Hills Hospital, 8:15 a.m. Guest Speaker: Sarah Cooper
Detailed Minutes

1. Call to Order and Welcome -  Rhonda Kozacik

The meeting was called to order at 8:40a.m.

2. Guest Speaker: Vanessa Walker-Oakes, Director of College Counseling and art history teacher. Vanessa began the morning’s presentation as Peter Bachmann was still meeting with the Chair of Accreditation Committee. 

Although it’s not the most important part of the college process, one of the areas parents seem to ask most about is standardized testing: the SAT and the ACT. Vanessa walked through the basics: who should be taking what, when to take the tests, and what to watch out for.

The role of standardized testing: The role of standardized testing in college admissions is to provide national standards by which colleges evaluate applicants. It is not the only evaluation tool, and schools each have their own unique approach to evaluations, including the consideration of honors classes, AP classes, demographics, and the like.

Standardized testing vs. grades: Vanessa stressed that the SAT, while very important in college admissions, is universally second to grades. Parents tend to over estimate the importance of scores, and underestimate the importance of grades. Some of the more selective institutions in this country don’t simply choose students with the highest scores, but take into account what other qualifications and experiences a student may bring along with their scores.

The testing, however, sets a threshold for schools by which they can measure whether a student is likely to succeed at a particular institution. Each school has its own threshold.

Components of the tests: There are now three sections on these tests, including a writing component. Back in the days when many of us (parents and teachers) took the SATS, there were only two sections: mathematics and critical reading. The impetus for the addition of a writing component came from the University of California. Many other institutions do not take the writing section into consideration at all, but consider the SAT as a 1600-point test focusing on mathematical, and critical reading/thinking). 

When to take the test: The SAT should be taken in the spring of the junior year, in March or May. Vanessa strongly urges that students not take it any earlier. There is NO benefit to taking it earlier, as the test actually also tests maturity. The majority of students are simply not ready to perform their best if they take it earlier. If they are not satisfied with their scores, they can always prepare throughout the following summer and re-take the test in the fall of the senior year.

Subject tests: In addition to the main math and reading sections, there are also separate subject tests. These are one-hour tests, multiple choice, and are based on the work done in a course. They are taken in June, and on average students will begin taking them at the end of the sophomore year. They will also take them in the junior year, as well as a few in the  senior year. Most colleges, including the UC system, require at least two subject tests in different areas. A few schools require three.

ACT vs. SAT: The ACT used to be looked at as the distant relative of the SAT. It’s now recognized as almost completely interchangeable. The ACT should be taken during the second half of the junior year—no earlier. It’s not appropriate for students to add the burden of test preparation and test-taking when they should be concentrating on their class workload and other aspects of high school life.

The SAT and the ACT have different emphases. The SAT is less subject/content-based, and involves more abstract reasoning. The ACT is more content driven, more based on what one does in a class curriculum.

Test Preparation: This is a touchy subject. Test preparation has its place, and some students benefit from it. Even so, the College Counseling staff and Mr. Bachman agree: students should focus on their time at Prep, and not waste time in the school year on test preparation. The time to take it (if any) is the summer (July and August) between the junior and senior year. 

Prep provides discipline. If students are self-disciplined, they can work through test preparation books. Vanessa recommends books that reprint actual tests over more general books by authors outside of the testing system. If a student studies better in a class-type situation, the College Counseling office will recommend (but not endorse) specific courses.

Advanced Placement: AP exams are not an admission requirement for any school. However, more selective institutions will look at whether or not a student has chosen to take AP courses if they are offered, as a measure of the student’s course load.

If a student is in honors biology, they should talk to their instructor about whether or not they should take the AP exam. All AP exams are administered by Prep. The SAT subject test is a separate exam administered by the College Board in June. Many Prep students should be taking the subject test, whether they are in honors or regular classes. By the fall of senior years, students should have done at least two subject tests in separate subject areas—and have scores they really like.

The UC system does not accept the Math Level I test. They require the Math Level II (which comes after pre-calculus).

Beyond Testing: While College Counseling works primarily with juniors and seniors, all high school students are welcome to come to the College Counseling department to ask questions.
Both Vanessa and Peter Bachmann feel it misrepresents the college admission process to overemphasize testing. What colleges are truly looking for is intellectual engagement. They want students who enjoy learning, who want actively to go to college and to be full participants in the college experience. Many schools are increasingly looking for students who can answer the following questions: How do you raise the people around you up? How do you elevate the level of conversation around you to the benefit of the other kids in the class? Are you supportive of your colleagues in a class or on a team? Do you suggest ways in which they might and can improve?  Interest in community, and one’s engagement in the community, is a huge  point of interest. In reading a student’s essay, Vanessa gets concerned if “I” is the only pronoun. She needs to see “us” (as do the colleges who will be evaluating the essay).

Leadership: Peter notes that the colleges are looking for this kind of involvement in the classroom and beyond: in sports, student government, on stage, etc. Colleges want to know not just what a student did, but how he or she changed things around him or her. They’re looking at what students did with the opportunities they were given, and how they expressed leadership. Vanessa and Peter both reiterated: leadership isn’t in titles. It’s in the contributions. What were the students’ ideas? How have they contributed to Prep—without the title. 
Developing and Expressing Passion: It’s important for students to keep this in mind: make sure that your life in the last two years of high school really speaks of your passions. What you are doing expresses what you say you believe in. Students need to be thinking about how their interests relate to the world at large. They need to identify and use everything they can to craft not only themselves into being better at what they love to do, but bring others along with them. We need to encourage students to develop that aspect of their passion. That’s what leads to success in high school, college, and beyond.
The Role of Parents: What does it say to a college when a student is taking too many tests early? It suggests parent over-involvement, and that students are not spending their time doing the things that are most important. Let them follow their interests now.
Vanessa asks for parent partnership in doing one thing: to help “bring back the joy to this process. It gets sucked out in the drudgery of the testing, etc. Every Prep student will be prepared for college and be accepted somewhere really appropriate for them. Let them have joy in this process. We have this chance to let our kids do nothing but think and grow.”

College Counseling is involving more alums during the college counseling process, to help ensure that Prep’s students are appropriately prepared for life after high school

Consideration of schools from which applicants come: Colleges DO take into account the kind of school from which a student comes. A grade from Prep may mean something different than a grade from another school. The rigor of Prep is considered. Prep sends a school profile with every letter and transcript. Peter added that many colleges “rate” the schools in various categories. According to the most recent feedback: Prep is in the highest category.
Regular classes v. AP classes: When asked if it is better to get an A in a regular class or a B in AP, Vanessa replied that we should be guided by the student. If the student wants to be in AP and can do the work, they should be given the opportunity to accept the challenge. Prep advises students extensively to help them balance their workload. Peter notes that the recommendation to take an AP class or a regular class always depends upon the circumstance of each individual. 

3. Recognition – Rhonda Kozacik

Thanks to Terry Meurer for supervising the college hosting team; to Library Chair Luan Chan for arranging additional coverage for the librarians during lunch hours; to Kathy Swaidan, the 9th grade community service representative for advising students of community service opportunities; to Jennifer McFadden and Theresa King for their stellar work on the upcoming Carnivale; to Paula Lowery for membership as well as for taking minutes at today’s meeting in Susan Haigh’s stead. Special thanks to Corresponding Secretary Judy Wipf for always welcoming attendees to the meetings.

4. Executive Committee Reports: Parliamentarian and the Nominating Committee

On behalf of Sandy Gillis, Parliamentarian, and the Nominating Committee, Rhonda noted that the committee is still in the process of finalizing the executive slate and committee chair appointments. The slate and changes to the bylaws will be posted and sent out to all parents this week. The entire slate and all volunteers will be announced at the April meeting as well.

5. Treasurer, Karen Turchan: Proposed Gift to Prep

Whenever possible, the Parents Association traditionally has put some of its income into a money market account with the intent of making a gift to the school every few years. At present we currently have $37,689 in our checking account, and $10,400 in the money market account. We will be able to make a substantial gift to the school this year and still be able to put a few thousand back in the money market account at the end of the year. 

Rhonda and the Executive Committee recently met with the leadership of the school to determine an appropriate gift. Their decision was unanimous: the purchase of a Tricaster, which is a small piece of equipment that attaches to a video camera and allows broadcasting over the internet. The goal for its use is to better unify the student community during meetings, stage presentations and possibly sports events. Since Norris cannot hold the entire student body, during morning meetings and special events some of the students cannot attend, and spend that time in Miller. This would allow broadcasting of these events from Norris to Miller, with the transmission carried over the school’s internet. It may also be possible to broadcast from outside events, such as sports competitions. The school currently rents this system, so the administration and staff are familiar with its use. Rental costs are $700 for a three-day term. Purchase of the system is $7995. A question was asked about future use of the system for expanded broadcasts (such as for community service, or for showing graduations to home-bound relatives). This is unknown at present, but will be explored. 

Rhonda called for a motion. Kristen Lieberman moved “that we buy this thing!” Lise Miller seconded. The motion passed unanimously.

6. Carnival: Theresa King & Jennifer McFadden. 
Carnival (formerly Monte Carlo night) is student-only event that takes place every two years. This year’s Carnival will be held at the school gym on Friday, March 26 from 6:00pm – 11:00pm. The event is for Prep students only (no guests).The Carnival Committee has had lots of fun getting things ready. They have already pre-sold 50 tickets (and are looking for 300 more!). They met with the Student Senate, which was very enthusiastic about the event and is assisting with placing posters and banners around the school. Students asked if they may wear costumes. The answer is YES, they may come in costume, although this is optional (and there will not be a costume contest). Costumes can be as simple as masks or feather boas. 

There are still some casino table sponsorship opportunities for $50 each (to help defray decorating costs), and a few opportunities for raffle support. They have already received several wonderful raffle items for students who are pre-buying their tickets, including a tote bag, gift certificates from Forever 21, Abercrombie and Fitch, Applebee’s and IHOP. The dinner, organized through Prep’s own food service, is expected to be excellent, and will include King Cake –  (a traditional cake that is served around Mardi Gras time. The celebration will include Carnival traditions from Brazil and Mardi Gras traditions from New Orleans. Todd Frost will emcee, Hilary Thomas will teach dance, and there will be a magician. Currently tickets are available by pre-sale; on campus sales begin on March 16, with Student Senate and parent volunteers manning tables every lunch period through the event. Tickets will be available at the door, for the same price as the pre-sale tickets ($15). Volunteers are still needed for preparation: a work party on 3/16 to package raffle prizes, ticket packets, etc. They also will need set-up help on the day of the event, beginning at 2:00 p.m. Contact Theresa or Jennifer to volunteer. 

7. Grandparents’ Day: Shannon Cohen

Grandparents Day, for families of 7th through 10th grade, will be held on May 14th. Families should already have received an information sheet to sign up for formal invitations to be sent at the end of March. The sheet needs to be returned to Barbara Ealy by Wednesday, March 24th. For 7th through 10th grade. Formal invitations to go out end of March. Guests enjoy a light snack, attend classes with students, enjoy lunch and a special performance in the early afternoon. More volunteers are needed for the morning preparation on May 14, from 7:45a.m. to 10:00a.m. Fruit plates are also needed. To volunteer please contact Shannon or co-chair Stacey Johnson. 

8. Performing Arts (Theresa Kennedy)
FIDDLER ON THE ROOF opens next Thursday (3/18): Performances: Thursday-Saturday, 7:30pm., Sunday 1:00pm . The next Comedy Sportz night is this Friday, March 12.

9. Grade Level Coordinators

Laurie Rodli (12th grade): At last month’s coffee, they previewed the rest of the senior year. The next big event is Senior Horizons, to be held the last two days of the quarter (March 31, April 1). The students dress up and attend two programs each day. On March 31st they will attend programs at the La Cañada Country Club on “life after Prep” (including the transition to college, and living on their own). On April 1st they will attend career workshops at the Jonathan Club. A special program on life after Prep will be held for parents on March 31st. The featured speaker, a psychologist, will discuss the process of “letting go.” Laurie also noted that the annual “Mr. Prep” fundraiser for the Leo Club will be held on April 1st.

Kim Hotti (8th grade) mentioned the upcoming 8th grade parent cocktail party, to be held the same time as the Admissions Open House.

10. Faculty Appreciation Day: Leslie Levy

This will be held in June.

11. Spring Luncheon: Rose Chan

This will be held at the Oakmont Country Club on Wednesday May 12th. Nina Browning is the co-chair. The luncheon introduces next year’s Parent Association officers and committee chairs, honors senior moms, welcomes new parents.

12. Father’s Club: Rhonda Kozacik for the Father’s Club

Coming events: Annual mixer at the end of April, and the Prep Golf Tournament and dinner on Monday, May 3. 

13. AFS Lunch: Elsie Chow

The next AFS lunch will be March 17th.

14. Mailing Meeting: JoAnn Montoya

The next mailing meeting will be Wednesday, March 17th beginning right after drop-off.
Next meeting: Tuesday, April 20, 2010 at 

Verdugo Hills Hospital – 8:15a.m.
Guest Speaker:  Sarah Cooper
